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In light of Mr. Pedersen’s emails advising that he had difficulties accessing the internet, 
BCFIRB staff followed up on June 3, 2022 with a phone call to the BCSPCA to confirm 
when the review decision was received.  
 
The BCSPCA confirmed with BCFIRB staff that prior to the review decision being 
issued, on May 24, 2022, Mr. Pedersen, via email, requested a submission deadline 
extension which was granted to May 26, 2022. The Society confirmed that they did not 
receive any submissions and a decision was emailed to Mr. Pedersen on May 27, 2022, 
at 2:21pm. 
 
Decision 
 
Based on the circumstances of this case, I accept the evidence of the BCSPCA that it 
delivered its decision on May 27, 2022 at 2:21pm. 
 
BCFIRB has no discretion to extend the time for filing an appeal from a review decision. 
However, in circumstances where it can be established that the review decision was not 
properly received until sometime after the date it was sent, the time to start counting the 
four days would start on the day after actual receipt: see Jones v. BCSPCA (BCFIRB, 
April 18, 2017), Ridland v. BCSPCA. (BCFIRB, April 26, 2017). 
 
In this case, Mr. Pedersen was aware of the process with respect to the seizure of his 
animals and was also aware that a decision was going to be made by the Society. He 
had previously provided his email address, and that was the means by which he had 
communicated with the BCSPCA after the seizure of his animals. The onus was on 
Mr. Pedersen to ensure that he monitored his email account and met the deadlines with 
respect to filing his appeal. 
 
As noted by the Presiding Member in Ridland: 

“…the word “received” does not necessarily mean when the written reasons were 
delivered into someone’s hands or read on a computer screen or even when a 
letter is opened. Instead, when a decision is “received” could involve 
circumstances where a letter or email remains unopened or a voicemail unheard 
if, as here, it had been available to be received, but for the inaction or conduct of 
the recipient. One could, I’m sure, imagine a situation where someone could 
delay indefinitely the receipt of material simply by refusing to open an email, for 
instance.” 
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As the notice of appeal was received after May 31, 2022, the appeal has been filed out 
of time and BCFIRB has no discretion to extend the time for filing the appeal. 
 
Yours truly, 
 

 
 
Kirsten Pedersen 
Executive Director/Registrar 




